
Please Note: These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education  

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting on January 3, 2017 at 7:15 p.m. in council 
chambers, 3 Primrose Street.  
          

K. Alexander, Chair    J. Erardi 
 M. Ku, Vice Chair   J. Davila 

D. Leidlein, Secretary (7:30 p.m.) R.Bienkowski  
J. Vouros     11 Staff 
R. Harriman-Stites    15 Public 
A. Clure       1 Press 
D. Cruson 
S. Chand 
D. Lew 

 
Mr. Alexander called the meeting to order at 7:18 p.m. 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education go into executive session to discuss the 
BCBA contracts and invited Dr. Erardi, Mrs. Davila and Mr. Bienkowski.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  
Motion passes unanimously.  
Item 1 – Executive Session 
The Board came out of executive session at 7:26 p.m. 
Item 2 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 3 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved to approve the consent agenda which included the minutes of 
December 20, 2016, the Newtown High School field trips and the resignation of Amy Holt.  No 
correspondence was received.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 4 – Public Participation 
Item 5 – Reports  
Chair Report: Mr. Alexander stated that the Legislative Council would meet tomorrow with a 
possible vote on the CIP.  Questions have been raised regarding phase two of the high school 
auditorium project.  The Board retreat will be held February 4 with a location to be determined. 
 
Mr. Vouros asked what would happen if the Legislative Council doesn’t approve the money for 
the second phase of the auditorium project.   
Mr. Alexander said that if they try to make changes to our CIP there may a change in the time 
period for other projects.   
Dr. Erardi said a chronology of the history of the auditorium project was requested and he sent it 
to the Legislative Council Chair this evening.  We are hoping to get the Public Building & Site 
Commission Chair and Geralyn Hoerauf to attend the meeting.  He added that the rental costs 
for sound and lighting for the musicals ranges up to $20,000. 
 
Superintendent’s Report: 
Dr. Erardi provided a cost analysis for a purchasing agent which was developed with the town.  
We chose not to have this in our operational plan before the decision is made. 
School districts received notification from CABE and CAPSS of an additional $20M mid-year 
State cut to public education.  That means $186,185 less than we expected in ECS funding.  He 
will be part of a conference call with the Board of Controls on Thursday to discuss this.   
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Regarding the Board retreat February 4, Dr. Erardi suggested a senior citizen partnership 
conversation and a discussion on conducting a start time sleep study. 
Dr. Erardi provided a written update on the high school auditorium project, his mid-year goals 
update and school calendars for the next two years. 
 
Mrs. Leidlein asked what we are supposed to be receiving from the ESC funding. 
Dr. Erardi said it is a complex formula.  When the information was broken out there are districts 
being funded well over 100% and some less than half that amount.  We are on the backside of 
that percentage.  He expected to meet with the town to discuss how we will be affected.  There 
may need to a budget adjustment for 2017-18. 
 
Mr. Vouros referred to the high school auditorium project anticipated completion date of July 5 
and asked if it was anywhere in their contracts that we would penalize those who did not fulfill 
their obligation to us. 
Dr. Erardi said the issue to the start delay is we have no contracts. There are still sub-
contractors that have yet to be decided. 
 
Mr. Vouros stated that if this is not ready in August we have no one to hold responsible. 
Dr. Erardi felt there would be hard language on time and delay in the contracts about any dollar 
penalties. 
Mrs. Leidlein asked if we know the date phase two was brought to Board. 
 
Dr. Erardi said it was brought to the subcommittee.   
Mrs. Leidlein requested the date of that meeting.   
 
High School Student Representatives:  
Simran Chand: Last minute college applications are being submitted.  Dr. Rodrigue sent a 
message to teachers to ensure students had no work over holidays.   
Dylan Lew: Everyone started to prepare for mid terms next week.  Students are studying 
together and the Link Crew will be tutoring freshman.  Those graduating early will receive their 
diplomas in a few weeks.  The Honor Society had another event with Families United in 
Newtown and rehearsals have begun for the musical Evita. 
Simran reported that they will be having international weeks to highlight a different culture and 
language each week.  Meals and music from each country will be provided.   
Dr. Erardi added that the Families United in Newtown group is thrilled with the involvement of 
the Honor Society students.   
 
Committee Reports: 
Mr. Cruson attended the Head O’Meadow School holiday sing-a-long prior to the break. 
 
Item 6 – Old Business 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education approve the Big Ideas Math: Accelerated, 
Advanced II, 7 Red and 8 Blue Textbooks.  Mr. Vouros seconded.   
 
Mrs. Leidlein asked if there was any discussion on how the fifth and sixth grade texts and the 
high school texts correlates with the Big Ideas texts.   
Mrs. Davila said the middle school coordinators and administration agreed that the texts are in 
line with the standards and we have the needed materials. 
Mr. Vouros asked how the 5/6 math curriculum ties into the texts. 
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Mrs. Davila said they will do some curriculum revision work in grades seven and eight this 
summer.  Reed does this throughout the year. 
Mr. Vouros was not sure if they saw the transition from fifth to sixth and sixth to seventh grades. 
Mrs. Davila would put that on a subcommittee agenda. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 7 – New Business 
Item 8 – Superintendent’s Overview of the Proposed 2017-2018 Budget 
Dr. Erardi presented the proposed operating budget for 2017-2018. The requested operating 
budget is $74,996,756 which is a 1.81% increase.  He stated that there is a decline in 
enrollment overall in the State of Connecticut and it is important to partner with elected officials 
and examine the tax base of Newtown.  There are no funds remaining from the SERV grant or 
federal grants.  The Sandy Hook Foundation will assist with costs for mental health services.   
 
Mrs. Ku asked about the pay to play reduction.   
Dr. Erardi said a reduced amount will be sent to the town.  Mr. Bienkowski will share that with 
Bob Tait if the Board supports the reduction which is $30,000. 
 
Mr. Bienkowski explained the history of the fees which began in 2001 for a fee of $50 for every 
sport.  In 2003-2004, the Board experienced a significant budget reduction from the Legislative 
Council and decided to increase the fees.  There was a lot of contention at the high school from 
the students so we never recouped the fees.  Because the fees went up significantly, the 
amount we received became a material amount which was approximately $300,000 to be 
received by the Board.  The town auditors recommended that the town receive all of the 
revenue.  The Legislative Council increased the Boards budget and gave us $300,000 as an 
offset to the revenue reduction.  We agreed to give the town $84,500 each year in addition to 
the money from parking fees, nurtery, etc.  When we rescinded the additional fees to the 
students, it dropped down to approximately $100,000.  The fees increased in 2011 to what they 
are now.  The plan is to phase them out over five years. 
 
Mrs. Leidlein questioned that if we don’t raise the amount we are supposed to turn over to the 
town if we have to take that money from elsewhere in the budget. 
Mr. Bienkowski said we would not.  
Dr. Erardi said that the Athletic Director will be at the Thursday meeting for this discussion.  He 
also provided a handout that illustrates the present level of staffing and funding streams 
available to discuss Thursday. 
 
Item 9 – Elementary School Budgets 
Mrs. Gasparine spoke about the elementary schools points of pride and hoped the Board would 
continue to maintain the current levels of security in place with our guards and cameras and 
support our school counselors for students as we see that need increasing. 
 
Mr. Alexander referred to the Spanish program and how time would be found as it moved to the 
upper grades.   
Mr. Geissler stated they have a teacher for the entire day which enabled them to find the time in 
each grade level.   
Dr. Gombos feels this is a valuable half-hour each week.     
Mrs. Harriman-Stites mentioned the need for additional BCBA’s in the lower grades and how it 
was going with the increased capacity. 
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Dr. Gombos said the two programs have taken some of the pressure off so it is definitely 
beneficial.   
Dr. Ku asked for information on personalized learning. 
Mrs. Gasparine stated that we work on Student Voice and Choice with professional 
development for teachers.   
Dr. Gombos said they also have genius hours. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites noted the reduction in services at Sandy Hook School and asked how the 
reduction of one social worker and one psychologist would affect students there. 
Dr. Gombos said she just has one psychologist.  We need the extra trauma personnel.  One full 
time social worker is adequate. 
 
Mr. Clure asked if it would be a benefit having air conditioning in the Middle Gate School library 
and if any materials were damaged because there was none in that area.     
Mr. Geissler said the library is centralized in their building but it does have computers so there 
would be a benefit to reducing the heat.  He wasn’t aware of any book damage. 
 
Mr. Clure asked if there was any impact with art and music teachers being split between 
schools.   
Mr. Geissler said the schedule does work and allows all students to have their art classes. 
Dr. Gombos feels that any school would like their art teacher there full time but there is definitely 
an impact.  She has one part time art teacher.   
 
Mr. Vouros mentioned the clerical position in the Sandy Hook library and asked why that 
position was not in the other schools. 
Dr. Gombos said that position has always been there. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked if Middle Gate would benefit from that position. 
Mr. Geissler stated that he had a paraprofessional in the library for 20 hours per week but it 
would be helpful to have additional hours. 
 
Mr. Clure noted that Sandy Hook School has an assistant principal and the others have a lead 
teacher.   
Dr. Gombos said the assistant principal came after the tragedy but there was always another 
administrator because of the enrollment.  The assistant principal also helps with the evaluation 
process which lead teachers cannot. 
 
Dr. Erardi said Sandy Hook had 600 plus students.  Pre 1214 they had a lead teacher.  The 
complexity of the school four years out remains unique.  He feels it should be an assistant 
principal position and strongly endorses it through 2017-2018. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked if there was any thinking that would move us to having an assistant 
principal in each elementary school. 
Dr. Erardi said this conversation took place but it wasn’t supported because of the cost. 
 
Mr. Alexander asked the principals if there was anything they requested but was removed from 
their budget. 
Ms. Gasparine said she asked for three carts of Chromebooks but was reduced to one. 
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Mr. Geissler said the assistant principal has been discussed for years.  He feels that security 
and counseling positions to maintain and support the school are most important. 
Dr. Gombos stated that as a group they have what they need and feel it is important to have 
their guidance counselors. 
Dr. Erardi said the counseling positions are the four from EdAdvance.  Their funding stream has 
allowed these positions for each elementary school.   
 
Mr. Vouros asked the differential between an assistant principal and a lead teacher. 
Dr. Erardi stated there was approximately a $35,000 to $40,000 difference. 
 
Mrs. Leidlein was concerned about staffing and noted the comparison between second and third 
grades class sizes between the schools.   
Dr. Erardi said we take the cohort and divide by four.  We build our budget on 20 or 25 in a 
classroom to stay within our guidelines.   
Ms. Gasparine stated that Head O’Meadow just received six students and expect two more.  It’s 
too early to know what we will need for next year.   
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said if Head O’Meadow enrollment went up by one or two students we 
may have to look at adding another section to which Dr. Erardi agreed. She preferred more 
uniformity between classes. 
Mr. Cruson felt it was uncomfortable to budget for classes close to maxing out.   
Dr. Erardi said we also have the opposite side with some classes with 15 students. This is a 
starting point. The ending point is unknown.   
 
Mr. Clure asked when redistricting would come in. 
Dr. Erardi said that what drives redistricting is overall school enrollment.  The range is no 
greater than four or five students.   
 
Item 10 – Reed Intermediate School Budget 
Mrs. Uberti spoke about the Reed points of pride. They worked to establish curriculum in core 
content areas and moved to personalized learning and technology.  Her biggest concerns are 
around the mental health piece of security and safety.  The students are doing amazingly well 
but there is a learning curve.   
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites was concerned about reducing the social workers. 
Mrs. Uberti said that is an unknown but there will only be one impacted class next year.  The 
social worker serves the mental health of all students.  The mental health intervention for 
regular education students is irreplaceable.  Forty-six new students enrolled since July 1.  We 
have three counselors but their roles are a little different.  They also provide a lot of support to 
staff. 
 
Mr. Vouros suggested giving back the social worker. 
Dr. Erardi stated it would make sense for Mrs. Petersen to discuss this at the Thursday meeting. 
Mr. Alexander asked if there was anything Mrs. Uberti wanted that was eliminated 
Mrs. Uberti stated that they will do well with what they receive.  She has an excellent support 
staff.   
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites requested to have the caseloads for the social workers being reduced. 
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Item 11 – Public Participation 
 
Motion: Mrs. Leidlein moved to adjourn.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 12 – Adjournment  
The meeting adjourned at 9:26 p.m. 
 
                                                                            Respectfully submitted:  
 
 
 
                                                                            _____________________________________ 
                                                                                                    Debbie Leidlein 
                                                                                                        Secretary 







































N E W T O W N  
 P U B L I C   S C H O O L S  

SUPERINTENDENT’S PROPOSED 
OPERATING BUDGET PLAN 

  2017- 2018 



PROPOSED BUDGET  
2017-2018 

BOARD OF EDUCATION 
Keith Alexander ~ Chair 

Dr. Michelle Ku ~ Vice-Chair 
Debbie Leidlein ~ Secretary 

John Vouros 

CENTRAL OFFICE 
Dr. Joseph V. Erardi, Jr.~ Superintendent of Schools 

Jean Evans Davila ~ Assistant Superintendent of Schools 

Dan Cruson Andrew Clure Rebekah Harriman-Stites 

Deborah Mailloux-Petersen 
Director of Pupil Services 

Ron Bienkowski 
Director of Business & Finance  

Gino Faiella 
Director of Operations 

Michelle Hiscavich 
Director of Performing 

and Fine Arts 

Carmella Amodeo 
Director of Technology 

Mark Pompano 
Director of Safety 

Dr. David Abbey (.6 FTE) 
Director of Human Resources 
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Newtown High School 
Dr. Lorrie Rodrigue 

Principal 
Assistant Principals  

Kimberly Longobucco 
Dana Manning 
David Roach 

Reed Intermediate School 
Anne Uberti 

Principal 

Newtown Middle School 
Thomas Einhorn 

Principal 
Jill Bontatibus Beaudry 

Assistant Principal 
Jim Ross 

Assistant Principal 

Hawley Elem School 

Christopher Moretti 
Principal 

Keri Snowden 
Lead Teacher 

Middle Gate Elem School 

Christopher Geissler 
Principal 

Sandy Hook Elem School 

Dr. Kathy Gombos 
Principal 

Head O’Meadow Elem School 

Barbara Gasparine 
Principal 

PROPOSED BUDGET  
2017-2018 

 Athletic Director 
Matthew Memoli 

John Sullivan 
Lead Teacher 

Tim Napolitano 
Assistant Principal 

Carol Danenberg 
Lead Teacher 
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As of January 3, 2017 
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State of Connecticut 
1. The statewide NCEP average increased 

from $15,726 in 2014-15 to $16,249 in 
2015-16.  This is an increase of $523 or 
3% 

2. The Newtown NCEP increased from 
$15,428 in 2014-15 to $15,871 in 2015-
16.  This is an increase of $433 or 2.9%* 

3. Total statewide daily membership 
declined by 5,493 students (1%) from 
530,913 in 2014-15 to 525,420 student in 
2015-2016 

• Next Steps 
•    Informational Meetings 
•    Updating +/- Changes  

• Answers With Integrity 
• Fact Based 
• Accountability 
• Partnership 
• Trust 

• Resulting in 
• Informed Electorate 

 

Relevant Information To The Newtown Budget Build 
Unique to Newtown Public Schools 
• Grant Funds 

• Dept. of Education SERV (2013-2017) 
     2016-17 Funding $ 295,277 
• Sandy Hook PTA Foundation 2016-18 
     2016-17  Funding $302,000 
     2017-18  Funding $198,000 

 

*NCEP for Newtown includes SERV & DOJ funding 



Administrators’ Initial 
Budget Request  

Superintendent’s Total 
Budget Reduction 

Superintendent’s Budget 
Request Spending Plan 

$ 76,245,670  

($ 1,248,914)      

$ 74,996,756      

Budget Reductions 
    From Budget Builder            Superintendent             Board of Education             Board of Finance 

     3.50% 

     ( 1.69%)  

     1.81% 

5 

        

      



Superintendent’s Budget  
2017-2018 

Description 17-18 Proposed 

SALARIES    $ 46,814,347  
EMPLOYEE BENEFITS   $ 11,858,322 
PURCHASED PROFESSIONAL SERVICES $      803,050      
PURCHASED PROPERTY SERVICES $   2,193,549   
OTHER PURCHASED SERVICES  $   8,683,251   
SUPPLIES    $   3,851,938    
PROPERTY – EQUIPMENT  $      722,429      
OTHER OBJECTS (Memberships, Dues, Fees, etc.) $        69,870        

OPERATING BUDGET INCREASE 1.81% 

TOTAL OPERATING BUDGET     $ 74,996,756  
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THE BREAKDOWN 
Regular Education 0.90% $ 660,193   

Special Education & Pupil Personnel 0.03% $  22,685    

Others (Transportation, Legal, Employee Benefits, Tech, etc)   0.88% $ 648,813     

Budget Increase Breakdown 
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$ 

$ 

$ 

Appropriately supporting Federal and State directives 

Requested New Staff 

Energy, Textbooks &          
Supplies 

1 

2 

Framework for the 2017-2018 
Superintendent’s Proposal 

Purchased Property 
Services 

3 
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Administrators’ 
Proposed New 
Staffing Request
  

Reductions 

Superintendent 
Supporting New 
Staffing Requests 

$ 248,356      

$   89,572        

$ 158,784      

Budget Reductions 
From Budget Builder         Superintendent         Board of Education 
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STAFFING: 

   

1 Requested New Staff 
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Requested New Staff/Spending      FTE AMOUNT 

Certified 
    District World Language (grade 2)           0.50  $ 27,451 
    Hawley Early Intervention (increase in hours)         0.30  $ 17,735 
    Asst. Superintendent Math – Stipend          0.10  $   9,500 
    Asst. Superintendent Social Studies – Stipend         0.10  $   9,500  
     Total Certified            1.00  $ 64,186 
Non-Certified 
    Sandy Hook Custodian            1.00  $ 49,899 
    Reed Paraeducator (Cafeteria)           0.35  $   6,679 
    Middle School Asst. Baseball Coach    $   2,342 
    Middle School Asst. Softball Coach     $   2,342 
    High School JV Volleyball Coach     $   3,860 
    Special Education Job Coach (NHS)          0.68  $ 15,984 
    Director of Human Resources           0.40  $ 13,492 
 Total Non-Certified            2.43  $ 94,598 
 
    TOTAL            3.43              $158,784  



2017-2018 Proposed Net Reductions to Staffing 
Certified 
     Sandy Hook Classroom Teachers 
     Head O’Meadow Classroom Teachers 
     Reed Intermediate Classroom Teachers  
     Middle School Classroom Teachers (Grade 8) 
     High School Classroom Teachers (TBA Program of Studies) 
 
Non-Certified 
     High School Custodian (late start date) 
     Central Office Secretary 

 
-2.00 
-1.00 
-2.00 
-2.00 
-1.00 

 
 
 

-0.40 

 
($113,986) 
  ($56,993) 
($113,986) 
($113,986) 
  ($56,993) 
 
 
  ($24,949) 
  ($14,354) 

Total Reductions in Staffing -8.40 ($495,247 )                

Proposed 2017-2018 Staffing 
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New Staffing 3.43  $158,784 

Total Recommended Changes in Staffing*        -4.97     ($336,463)             

* 3.0 FTE reduction in work force school Social Workers SH, RIS, NMS 



Increased Funding  

   2016-2017 
     $3,716,218 

   2017-2018 
      $3,851,938    
                  Note:  Increase is $135,720  

   

Energy, Textbooks, & Supplies 
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Requested  Supplies 
This increase is $135,720 which represents 10% of the total 
budget increase.   

$135,720 
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Energy increase (electricity & natural gas) 
of $171,800 
Textbooks increase of $14,492 

General supplies decreased (allocation per 
pupil expenditure) by ($50,572) 



Increased Funding  

   2016-2017 
     $2,064,961 

   2017-2018 
      $2,193,549    
                  Note:  Increase is $128,588  

   

Purchased Property Services 
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$128,588 

3 Purchased Property Services 

This increase is $128,588 or a 9.7% of the total budget 
increase.   

 Building and Site Maintenance Projects $130,500 

All other accounts decreased by ($1,912) 
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Cost  
Increase 

% of Budget 
Increase 

Costs Driving the 2017-2018 
Budget 
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 Personnel Contractual 

 Employee Benefits 

All Other 

Out-of-District Student 
Placement 

 Total 

           $821,297      61.7% 

      $341,486    25.6% 

        $314,220     23.6% 

           ($145,312)      (10.9)% 

      $1,331,691      100.0% 
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ENROLLMENT OVERVIEW 

Hawley 300 

Sandy Hook 350 

Middle Gate 356 

Head O’Meadow 253 
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PK-4
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Reed Intermediate
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High School
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Middle School

District Enrollment 
2015/16  total: 4,554 
2016/17 projected: 4,404 
2016/17 actual: 4,422 
2017/18 projected:  4,270 
 
 -152 

-22 

-44 

-52 -34 
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Shared Service – Purchasing Manager 

Reduction in Pay to Participate 1st of 5 Year Plan 
Impact 2017-18   
$200 - $160; $150 - $120; $100 - $80 

Reduction in Force – Mental Health Providers 

Inform Community 

Transparency 

Respecting Differences 

Model – Local Government 

 

Partnership 

Final Thoughts 
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Making a  
difference one  
student at a time… 

Grade 4 
Middle Gate School 
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